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	Monday 15th November 2021 at 7.35pm Ropley Village Hall 



	
	

	
	MINUTES 


	
	Those in attendance:

Cllr G. Brown (GB), Jeff Soul (JS), T. Day (TD) D. Fielden (DF), J. Nops (JN), S. Perkins (SP) 
Non-voting members: District Councillor Charles Louisson (ex-officio) & Becky French (BF) Clerk to the Parish Council. 



	1
	Apologies for absence
· G. Stogdon (GS), D. Speed (DS) & E. Brandt (EB) gave their apologies. 


	2
	Declaration of Interest in respect of matters to be discussed.
· No interests were declared.


	3
	Minutes of the Ordinary Parish Council meeting held on 5th October 2021 - to approve the minutes as a true record.
· It was unanimously resolved that the Minutes of the Ordinary meeting held on 5th October 2021 be accepted as an accurate record and were duly signed by the Chairman.


	4
	Matters arising from the minutes.
· Orchard Gate safety netting
Councillors met with Orchard Gate developers to discuss landscaping and the safety fencing. The developers agreed to complete the outstanding landscaping. They are more concerned with the proposed safety fencing due the aesthetic impact on dwellings. 
It was agreed to look at an adjustment fence like that used for the cricket, which can be retracted when football is not in play and can be taken down out of season. 
Councillors agreed to seek a quote from the manufacturer and send the details to the developer. 
Should the developers proceed with the netting, there was agreement that the developers would pay for the installation of the safety netting and the Parish Council would be responsible ongoing costs and maintenance. 
We await a response from the developer.


	5
	Public participation in accordance with Standing Orders s3 (d – k)

· It was reported that a landowner has been storing large piles of soil on land at Lyeway Lane. The Environment Agency has asked them to cease this practise and confirmed that they are not allowed to leave spoil on fields.

· On Park Lane there is a potential breach of the Highway. Concrete has been laid in such way that it overlaps the highway and creates a steep drainage channel. In rain this will channel water down sides and middle of the road, potentially causing flooding issues. 

· On the A31 some of the central traffic poles have been replaced, but there are still some missing. There are also poles with no signs and signs on the road. GB to contact DS and developer.

· Clevertouch parking is still an issue. There are instances when cars are blocking the service road. Residents were asked to take photographic evidence and collect data of the issue.
· Queries were made about the status of the planning application at Dean Stores. It was confirmed that the developers were asked to reconsider the original planning application, reducing plans from 3 to 2 units. East Hampshire District Council await a new application.
· Representatives from Andross Manor were in attendance to seek the views of councillors for a replacement dwelling. Councillors confirmed that they would need to consider a full application, but that the plans outlined by the representatives seemed to be acceptable.  Councillors outlined issues to consider and these included floor space, height, proximity to neighbours and impact on surroundings.  



	  8
	Hampshire County Council Broadband- update
· The Department of Culture Media and Sport will shortly release a list of areas that have been selected by providers and we wait to see if Ropley has attracted any bids. Hampshire County Council want a solution that covers the whole of Hampshire. 
If Ropley doesn’t attract bids, then we are back to the voucher scheme. 

Ropley is an expensive project due to terrain and distances involved.

	9
	Recreation ground (DF/GS)
· PHS has stopped our rubbish collection service and we have instructed NORSE at a cost of £1700 per year, for a 5 year period.
· The Lenghtsman has now completed the last visit for this year. With the service now ceased, DF required about what type of service Councillors wish to instruct. It was decided to look at job as they emerge and instruct appropriate providers.  
· Clerk to email East Hampshire Association of Local Councils to enquire about a joint parish initiative.



	10
	Planning:

I. Previous applications: decisions notified by EHDC and comments from PC
Reference No: 51244/002 PARISH: Ropley Location: Willow Cottage, Soames Lane, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0ER Proposal: Certificate of Lawfulness for Existing use or Development for the conversion of a detached garage to a one bedroom dwelling house. Decision: LAWFULNESS CERTIF - EXISTING - PERMITTED Decision Date: 1 October, 2021 

Reference No: 21594/027 PARISH: Ropley Location: CleverTouch Marketing, The Workshop, The Dene, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0BH Proposal: External mezzanine floor on the existing flat roof to provide an amenity area for staff Decision: PERMISSION Decision Date: 6 October, 2021 

Reference No: 32580/003 PARISH: Ropley Location: Hillside House, Petersfield Road, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0EE Proposal: Single storey extension to rear following demolition of existing conservatory Decision: PERMISSION Decision Date: 5 October, 2021

Reference No: 27977/002 PARISH: Ropley Location: Ellore, Soames Lane, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0ER Proposal: Single storey rear extension, loft conversion including raising of the roof with 2 small dormers, ground floor alterations and a barn conversion (as amended and amplified by plans and information received 12 October 2021) Decision: PERMISSION Decision Date: 18 October, 2021

Reference No: 55567/024 PARISH: Ropley Location: Development site on land west of, Park Lane, Ropley, Alresford Proposal: Variation of condition 17 of planning applications 55567/011 and 55567/017 (Detached dwelling -Plot 4), to amend the layout, to remove balcony and change to low level roof to rear bay. The substitution of existing approved plans, Block Plan drawing number 18-RPL4-01 Rev. A with drawing number 18-RPL4-01 Rev. B, Site Plan drawing number 18- RPL4-02 Rev. A with drawing number 18-RPL4-02 Rev. B, Floor Plans Plan drawing number 18-RPL4-03 Rev. A with drawing number 18-RPL4- 03 Rev. B, Block Plan drawing number 18-RPL4-04 Rev. A with drawing number 18-RPL4-04 Rev. B and CIL forms Decision: PERMISSION Decision Date: 27 October, 2021 

Reference No: 22113/010 PARISH: Ropley Location: Tayville, Stapley Lane, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0EL Proposal: Prior notification for two single storey side/rear extensions, and one rear extension, extending 8 metres beyond the rear wall of the original dwelling, incorporating an eaves height of 2.4 metres and a maximum height of 2.4 metres. Decision: Gen Permitted Development Conditional Decision Date: 27 October 2021

Reference No: 56625/005 PARISH: Ropley Location: Farm Building, Winchester Road, Ropley, Alresford Proposal: Application to determine if prior approval is required for a modern steel framed building, fully clad and enclosed for Agricultural use. Decision: PRIOR APPROVAL IS REQUIRED AND APPROVED Decision Date: 10 November, 2021 
Reference No: 31260/009 PARISH: Ropley Location: Highcliff, Dunsells Lane, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0BX Proposal: Variation of conditions 4 and12 relating to application: 31.
II. New applications: to be discussed:
Case No.

Address 

Description 

24432/007

The Jays, Winchester Road, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0BS

Single & Two Storey Extension (HSE) 

No objection.

23971/019

Beaulieu, Stapley Lane, Ropley, Alresford, SO24 0EL

4 Common Beech (Fagus sylvatica) - 1 metre target pruning (see photographs). Crown lift to 5 metres.15% Crown thin. Crown clean - Removing dead branches. (TPO) 

No objection.

· RNP Site 28 - Hale Close update (SP)
SP met with the developers to discuss options for the site. A parishioner suggested that some of the land could be planted as a wildflower meadow with benches and an allotment. This proposal was put to the developers and they have produced a draft plan of the site, which was circulated to Councillors. 

The proposal would increase the units from 17 to 23, using the whole field with a lower density than the original plan cited within the Neighbourhood Plan. 

The affordable Housing association is supportive of the new plan, but this has not been introduced to East Hampshire District Council.

It is proposed that the developer would gift the land for the carpark to the Church and the road would be implemented by the developer. 

There was concern over lost views and further development of surrounding fields. Flower meadows are also difficult to manage. Councillors would like to understand the mix of housing is proposed and are keen for this to include some housing suitable for elderly/disabled housing. SP to go back and obtain further details.
· 

	11
	Finance 
I. Payments paid electronically in line with item 9 (iii) of Ropley Parish Council minutes dated 5th April 2016.
12.10.21

R. French

Salary Oct
357.71

17.10.2021

Affordable IT

Yearly Domain charge 

25.20
01.11.21

R. French

Salary Nov
528.03

02.11.21

PHS

Rec main Period 8

535.21

02.11.21

Citizens Advice 

Grant funding 

500.00

02.11.21

Affordable IT

Monthly IT

16.20

05.11.21

Ropley Village Hall

Grant fund 

750.00
II. Payments to be authorised.
· CIL funds to St Peters Church fund for £15,251.81- a cheque was duly signed.
III. Q2 bank reconciliation- for approval (JS)

JS approved Q2 and it was duly signed
IV. Budget 2022/23- for discussion

2 amendments were made to proposed budget.

Councillors agreed to raise the precept to £50,000.00, £2000 increase from the previous year. 
£1000 was included under ‘car-park maintenance’ to repainting of the Village Hall car-park markings.

Clerk to present final budget for approval at the next Parish Council meeting. 
V. Banking payment limit and the use of cheques- discussion

Currently there is a combined daily online banking limit of £1500. There is a slow turn around for cheques and a great deal of effort to obtain the signatures in the often short payment terms of companies. 
A limit of £2500 would be helpful and would mean the Clerk would be able to fulfil nearly all the regular cheques payments. 

Councillors agreed to increase the online limit to £2500, but any payment over £1500 will require email confirmation from one of the signatories (JN, DS or DF) and a copy of the payment would be sent to the relevant Councillor. SP & JN to adapt Financial Regulation document for the next meeting- Clerk to include a motion for the next meeting.
VI. Clerk Laptop- discussion
A replacement laptop is required. Clerk asked to contact Affordable It for advice and report back to Councillors. 
VII. Motion: to approve the payment of up to 8 additional email addresses at a cost of £3.50 per month per account. To be taken from the administration budget 2021/22. 
Proposed by SP, seconded by JN and all in favour.
New email addresses will be available online.


	12
	Report from District Councillor

· East Hampshire District Council are working on Green Policies to be included in the Local Plan and will look at energy efficiency across planning.
· The letter sent to Michael Grove MP set out to highlight the imbalance in housing numbers inside and outside of the National Park. This issue was addressed at a Select Committee and East Hampshire District Council are hopeful that the District may get some relief in the housing numbers. 

· Waste collections for refuse and recycling continues to be on schedule and green waste seems to be catching up on missed collections. It is hoped with increased collections over the festive period that normal service will resume in the new year.

 

	13
	Reports of Committees:
I. Highway (DS)
-  Still no further forward with the Gilbert Street/Gascoigne Lane flooding project. I have renewed my efforts but as our main contact left it has been difficult to find anyone to own it.

- The reduction of the speed limit (from 50mph to 30mph) required by a North Street resident continues and I have suggested to the County Cllr that the it should be shut down as the District and County Council are being blamed for inaction and lack of responsibility for safety. Neither Council has the power to reduce the limits and it relies solely with the Police. Applying the normal tests in situations like this means that North Street does not justify a speed reduction.
- All the modules for the Chequers development have now been delivered and I am chasing to have the original bollards on the A31 reinstalled.

       Completion the development is said to be the end of the year.
II. Footpaths (EB)- no report provided. 
· Footpath renovation project (EB) – no report provided. 
III. Communications (EB) 
Councillors discussed the recent Parish Council article in the BisMonRopTis.

The Parish Council would like to clarify that this article did not represent the views of the Parish Council. 

We wish to make a formal apology to the mentioned landowner both for the comments and our response to the issue. 

The comments made were not appropriately worded and the Parish Council did not support the comments made. 
Councillors also recognise that the landowner should have been contacted as soon as we were made of aware of the comments.
Measures were discussed on how to prevent this occurring in the future.



	14
	I. Ropley Society- no comments.
II. Friends of St. Peter's Church- no comments.
III. HALC /EHALC- no comments.
IV. Parish Hall Management Committee- £200 for drainage in the budget will be used for cesspit tank waste removal. 
Committee members are looking into a renovation project at the hall. This would include floors and blinds.

The extension door has finally been rectified and a new door has been installed This has solved the condensation issues.

Finally, the committee are looking at replacing the double glazing through a potential grant.


	15
	Correspondence up to 15th November 2021
· Email regarding hiring of the Recreation Ground for the Jubilee celebrations. A request was put in to hold a 5 day event over the Platinum Jubilee period. 
Junior cricket have expressed a desire to hold the annual Thursday cricket event for children during this time. The Cricket Club have made it clear that they are willing to work with organisers and be flexible to the arrangements of the celebrations and have offered to play on another field if this cannot be accommodated within the main site. We await an application for the Jubilee event.
· We received a query about erecting a marque on the recreation ground for a wedding party.  We couldn’t provide suitable dates, as next season’s football calendar is not available yet. Councillors felt that such private events were not appropriate for the Recreation Ground which is a public space.
· An email detailing the issue of air noise at Farnborough Airport.



The meeting closed at 21.42
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